Regular Meeting Minutes

November 20, 2012

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on November 20, 2012  at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey.


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held at on November 20, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey,  pursuant to notice sent to each board member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Mrs. Linda Gaglione,  Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis Perkins (President) and Mrs. Judy Salazar

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
None      


Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mrs. Cooley led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.

The secretary read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act”, a copy of which is on file in the office of the secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Moved by Mr. Layden,   seconded by Mr. Arminio  that the minutes of the Worksession of June 12, 2012 and the Executive Session of June 12, 2012 be adopted:

AYE:

Mr. Arminio,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mrs. Cooley


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Layden, Seconded by Mr. Arminio that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 17, 2012, the Special Meeting of July 27, 2012 and the Special Meeting of August 10, 2012 be adopted:


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

COMMUNICATION
REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – STEEB


Linda  Steeb, math  teacher  at  Kawameeh Middle School,  submitted  a request  for  unpaid  family leave for the period October 25th, 2012 through January 25th, 2013

REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – CRUZ


Noel Cruz, part-time bus driver submitted a request  for unpaid medical leave for the period November 1st, 2012 through January 1st, 2013.

REQUEST FOR WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – CROSSROADS CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP CHURCH


Tom Sigley, Pastor of Crossroads Christian Fellowship Church submitted a request  for waiver of rental fees for use of Battle Hill School gym during the months of January, February and March 2013 for volleyball/basketball program.

CORRESPONDENCE FROM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE


Correspondence was received from James Masterson, Executive Director of Union Township Chamber of Commerce.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – CASSANO


Lisa Cassano, pre-school disabled teacher at Battle Hill School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period February 1st through June 16th, 2013.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – ADAMS


Laura F. Adams, long term substitute, submitted a letter of  resignation, effective December 21, 2012.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION FOR THE PURPOSE OF RETIREMENT – DAVIS


Anthony W. Davis, SFC, USA, RET, Army Instructor at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective August 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR EXTENDED CHILD REARING LEAVE – DURAK


Shannon Durak, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for extended child rearing leave for the period December 3, 2012 through January 1, 2013

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND EXTENDED FAMILY LEAVE – DIAZ


Megan Diaz, teacher at Livingston School, submitted a request for maternity and extended family leave, for the period January 14 through May 31, 2013.
REQUEST FOR EXTENDED FAMILY LEAVE – VEGLIA


Christine Veglia, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a request  for extended family leave for the period October 29, 2012 through January 3, 2013.
REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY  LEAVE – DRIVAS


Christine Drivas, A.A.P. teacher at Franklin and Livingston Elementary Schools, submitted a request for  maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period December 22, 2012 through May 6, 2013.

REQUEST FOR USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL GYM – TOWNSHIP OF UNION POLICE DEPARTMENT


Sgt. Boll of the Township of Union Police Department submitted a request for use of Union High School Main Gym on Sunday, December 16, 2012 from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. for the purpose of sorting and packing up toys which were collected by Township of Union Police Department PBA Local #69 during its Santa In Blue Toy Drive for distribution.

SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS
Presentation by Committeewoman Suzette Cavadas – “Students in Government Day” held on October 23, 2012 – Dr. Martin said that this presentation had to do with a new program that took place this school year called Students in Government Day.  He introduced Committeewoman Suzette Cavadas from the Township Committee and Ronald Manzella the Township Administrator.  Dr. Martin said that it was Committeewoman Cavadas who came up with the idea of bringing Students in Government Day to the Union Township Public Schools and the Union Township Committee.  He said that Committeewoman Cavadas was going to give some feedback on just how the day went.  Ms. Cavadas thanked the board members for their approval and assistance in making the Student in Government Day program come to Union.  She said that when she was a student in high school, she experienced something similar to this program and it encouraged her to seek public office.  Ms. Cavadas said that the outcome of the day was a positive one.  She had nothing but positive feedback from all of the students and department heads that participated and she knew that the students learned a lot.  Ms. Cavadas said that the program allowed students to experience, hands on, what the day to day functions of the Township are.  She thanked all that participated and she looked forward to continuing the program next year.  


Dominique, one of the students from Union High School, who participated in the program said that the day was very enjoyable and she learned a lot of things. She said that she had a hands on experience and got to experience things in the same way that everyone on the Township Committee does.   Jessie, another student from the high school who participated in this program said that it was a fun experience and she would do it again.


Ms. Cavadas said that some of the students who participated in the program actually got the opportunity to sit on the dais as a member of the Township Committee and vote on resolutions and give the Township Committee reports to the residents.  She felt that this was a great experience.


Dr. Martin said that twelve students from the high school participated in the program.  He said that one of the students was with the Mayor for the entire day; another student was with the Township Administrator and another student was with the Township Clerk.  Dr. Martin said that the Fire Chief and the Police Director also had students with them for the entire day.  He said that at the end of the day, there was an actual Township Committee meeting which the Township Committee was good enough to move from the evening to the afternoon so that the students could actually sit at the dais, go through the agenda and do the voting on resolutions.  Dr. Martin said that on behalf of the school district he wanted to thank the Township Committee for this idea and the amount of time and effort that the Committee put into this program.  He said that the district has a wonderful working relationship with the Township.    
Presentation by Bob Johnson of Union Township Veterans Alliance – Edward Graf, teacher at Kawameeh Middle School – named VFW State Teacher of the Year – Dr. Martin introduced Bob Johnson the President of the Union Township Veterans Alliance.  Mr. Johnson said that he was going to present a proclamation from the National Commander.  He said that Mr. Graf started out having bake sales for wounded veterans, letter writing to soldiers overseas and sent hundreds of boxes of supplies to soldiers over the past ten years.  Mr. Johnson said that because of that, once Mr. Graf started “Proud to be an American” Day at Kawameeh Middle School, the Golden Knights parachute team from West Point jumped into Kawameeh Middle School.  He said that this group usually doesn’t do a jump unless there are thousands of people in attendance.  Mr. Johnson said that Proud to be an American day has taken place at Kawameeh Middle School for the past five years which teaches Kawameeh students why they should be proud to be Americans.  He said that Mr. Graf honors returning U.S. war heroes with U.S. Army helicopters and the Golden Knights on that day.  Mr. Johnson said that Mr. Graf raises money for injured veterans; he said that Mr. Graf and the students at Kawameeh raised over $5,000 for Capt. Thomas Jerome House, a blinded and troubled brain injured soldier, which is being built in south Jersey and will be a place where traumatically injured brain veterans who have nowhere else to go and no one to take care of them.  He said that Mr. Graf organized with his students a charity dinner at Café Z for injured veterans and helped to raise over $2,500 for that home.  Mr. Johnson said that Mr. Graf shows the importance of our republic to his students with colonial reenactments at the school and at the Union Township Historical Society where he is a member of the board of trustees and a Vice President.  Mr. Johnson said that Mr. Graf helped organize students for Union’s Bicentennial Parade and he is on the Memorial Day Parade committee helping to organize schools and military units for that event.  Mr. Johnson said that he was at the meeting tonight on behalf of Leo Graf the Commander of Post 2433, Michael A. Kelly Post and all the members to present a proclamation from the National Commanders:



Teachers change our society one day at a time;  one class lesson, one student at a time.  There is no more important job and there is no one who fulfills the role better.   This was presented by the Veterans of Foreign Wars, 2011-2012 National Citizenship Education Teacher Award at the Middle School Level.  Awarded to Edward Graf, Kawameeh Middle School, Union, New Jersey in recognition of being selected the State Teacher Winner in your grade level category.  In witness whereof, we have hereunto set our hands and the official seal of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States.  

Mr. Graf thanked Dr. Martin and the board of education for allowing him to do programs at Kawameeh Middle School.  He said that Mr. Malanda has shown great leadership since he has taken over Kawameeh and allowed him and the students to continue these programs.  Mr. Graf said that he saw a real need for programs like this in the school and in the community.  He said that students really need to learn at this level about the republic , what it really means to be an American and that they should be proud of their country.  Mr. Graf said that the students really embrace this and through programs such as “Proud to be an American” Day and writing letters to injured veterans, raising money for them and sending boxes of supplies  and letters to soldiers overseas has shown students the importance of the sacrifices that people are making for this nation and why it is important.  He said that these programs also help students learn about community service and they saw the dramatic effect when Capt. Jerome visited Kawameeh.  Mr. Graf said that he has also organized colonial reenactments on the front lawn of Kawameeh and students were able to witness the principles of the founding fathers and why it was important to continue the nation.  He said that without the support of people like the board of education, Dr. Martin, Mr. Malanda, Mr. Johnson and the veterans in Union, he could not continue these programs.  Mr. Graf thanked everyone for supporting his efforts.

PRESENTATION OF AUDIT REPORT BY SUPLEE, CLOONEY & COMPANY – Richard Moleen from Suplee, Clooney & Company was present at the meeting tonight to give the annual Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, which contains financial statements and the firm’s opinion and there is also the Auditor’s Management Report which describes all of the different audit areas that the firm covered during the audit and if there were any “findings” in any of those areas.  Mr. Moleen said that it is a requirement that the auditor’s recommendations are read into the minutes and he was pleased to report that there were no audit recommendations this year.  He said that is not to say there were no findings.  Mr. Moleen said that there was a finding which is on the top of page 9.  He said that this finding resulted from the auditor’s testing of work papers in support of application for State Aid.  Mr. Moleen said that there were some errors noted; however, there was an audit done by the Department of Agriculture which also verifies that same information and they came up with some problems in this area which have been corrected and the Corrective Action Plan developed by the Business Office has been accepted by the State and that was the reason why there was no recommendation by the auditor along those lines.  Mr. Moleen asked if there were any questions on the audit report.  

Mrs. McNeil asked Mr. Moleen to clarify that second and last paragraph on page 7 of the Auditor’s Management Report that referred to purchase of  supplies, she wanted to make sure that the district was in compliance.  Mr. Moleen said that the district was in compliance because it buys things under the State Department of Education bid agreements or State Contracts.  He said that the district buys from various suppliers of the State.  


Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to comment on the finding that the auditor’s made and the corrective action that was taken by the district to the audit which the Department of Agriculture had done.  He congratulated Dr. Martin and Mr. Vieira for having moved aggressively and with the aid of an outside consultant, not only made corrections that were necessary but went a long way to improve the system as the district goes forward.


Mr. Moleen thanked the board for its confidence in Suplee, Clooney & Company and also the business office and Dr. Martin’s office for their complete cooperation during the audit.


Dr. Martin thanked the auditing firm for the work that they do and the fine work of the business office.  He said that there are a number of excellent workers in the business office who go through every single check, every single payment and every single bill that goes out or comes into the district to make sure that every penny is accounted for.  Dr. Martin said that they are unsung heroes because they work in an office together; they often come in on Saturdays to make sure that the work is complete.  He said that it is reassuring on the educational end to know that the district can move forward and keep his mind focused on the education of the children knowing that the business office has a got a secure foundation underneath it.  Dr. Martin thanked Mr. Vieira, Mrs. Manochio, and the whole team that does such a fine job.  Mr. Perkins said that he would be remiss if he did not recognize the Fiscal Committee of the board of education and its chair Mrs. Gaglione who for a number of years has developed some expertise in fiscal matters.  Mrs. Gaglione also thanked the business office for their hard work because the auditors have come with things in the past that came up in the audit that needed to be corrected whether it was individual schools following through with teachers and she was very happy with this year’s audit report that all of those recommendations have been corrected.      
EIGHT (8) MINUTE PRESENTATIONS
Connecticut Farms School – Dr. Martin introduced Mrs. Moses, principal of Connecticut Farms School.  Mrs. Moses said that she wanted to talk about the wonderful things that are taking place at Connecticut Farms Elementary School and making sure that the whole child is educated, including the social and the emotional being of the student.  Mrs. Moses introduced Mrs. Tramuda, guidance counselor at Connecticut Farms.  

Mrs. Tramuda said that she had a Masters Degree in school counseling and she was also state certified as a SAC (Student Assistant Counselor).  She said that she had worked in a college setting for approximately 19 years and as a high school counselor at a preparatory school for 4 years before coming to Union.  Mrs. Tramuda said that she has always found an interest in the helping profession.  She said that elementary school counselors are becoming more essential to the development of youth today.  Mrs. Tramuda said that the goal of an elementary counselor is to lay the foundation for students to grow and to ensure that they are prepared to become the next generation of citizens, parents and leaders.  She said that every child needs support, guidance and opportunities during childhood which is a time of rapid growth and change.  Mrs. Tramuda said that in today’s society, more than ever children are faced with unique and diverse challenges both personally and developmentally that have an impact on their academic performance.  She said that it is the job of the elementary guidance counselor to provide the knowledge and support that helps students who are dealing with diverse issues to develop positive decision-making  skills, communication skills and to develop positive attitudes toward school, their peers and most importantly themselves.  Mrs. Tramuda said that the service of an elementary school counselor will lean toward such things as making sure parents understand what kind of home environment will best help their child succeed using intervention tactics, individual and small group counseling, collaboration with teachers and other educators toward helping the students needing assistance with development.  


Mrs. Tramuda said that she has implemented, with the support of teachers, the Lunch Bunch Club which offers the opportunity for students to participate in a weekly social skills group during lunchtime.  She said that the Lunch Bunch Club meets weekly for eight to ten weeks and the club is designed to address students’ needs in a fun way in the areas of friendship, social skills, managing feeling and making good decisions.  Mrs. Tramuda said that topics are covered using educational materials or interaction techniques such as guided role plays, discussions, games and creative art projects.  She said there are approximately 20 students per grade level (grades kindergarten through grade four) that participate in the club each session; meetings are held on Tuesdays and Thursdays.  


Mrs. Tramuda said that during the month of September, she has been focusing on supporting students in grades four and five with academic study skills, test taking skills and exploring careers.  She said that this is a great way to allow students to explore their options and to be able to make good choices for their future.  Mrs. Tramuda said that while talking with the students she will just ask simple questions that will allow exploration of career options.  She said that it is important to ensure that every student receive support from day one.  Mrs. Tramuda said that at Connecticut Farms School  support is given to meet the  needs of individual students.  She said that she starts as early as kindergarten by helping students to have a smooth transition into their classroom.  Mrs. Tramuda said that patience and understanding on the part of the parents and teachers will help children learn how to approach new situations with confidence; a skill that will help them make successful transitions throughout their life.  


Mrs. Tramuda said that last year Connecticut Farms School was given a grant by the Township of Union Education Foundation which was used to build a playground  garden.  She said that the garden is a wonderful opportunity for students to gain an understanding of where their food comes from and to choose to eat healthier.   Mrs. Tramuda said that yesterday the City Green School grounds delivered to the school a fall kit with garlic and bulbs to plant in the garden.


Mrs. Moses said that at Connecticut Farms School, the students say every day after the Pledge of Allegiance:   “At Connecticut Farms School, we connect success to learning.”  
Kawameeh Middle School -  Mr. Malanda, principal of Kawameeh Middle School, said that over the past few years that he has been making presentations to the board and has given an overview of all of the programs that are being done at the school.  He said that tonight he wanted to specify one particular program that he felt Kawameeh Middle School has made the most gains in and that is the Technology Initiative.  Mr. Malanda said that Kawameeh Middle School was the average school with computers on the teacher’s desk and it has evolved into a technologically advanced school.  He said that there are SmartBoards in every classroom in the building; there are multiple computer labs and there are mobile computer that teacher’s can request to use for a class lesson.   Mr. Malanda said that he is working on putting an iPad lab into the building for next year.  He said that there is a lot of technology being utilized at Kawameeh Middle School every day and he has found that it has improved student engagement, offering varied learning experiences and it is very productive for the school.


Mr. Malanda introduced Ms. Tocacelli, a seventh grade English teacher and Mr. Dougherty, a sixth grade Social Studies teacher, from Kawameeh Middle School to speak about two specific programs that they have written.


Ms. Tocacelli said as part of Mr. Malanda’s Technology Initiative at Kawameeh, she wrote a grant last year from the Union Township Education Foundation and she was awarded 30 Kindle Touch devices for use in her classroom.  She said as part of Dr. Martin’s Chapter Book initiative, she has begun to download the Chapter Book Novels for seventh grade students and various other free short stories and textbooks.  Ms. Tocacelli said that the Kindle Touch is very beneficial to the students in her classroom.  She said that the students have completed reading one novel and the students have begun to become fully engaged in the reading.  Ms. Tocacelli said that the students have done a “read aloud” unit and the students have been very active and are very excited about using the Kindles.  She said that three features that are specific to the Kindle Touch that a typical paperback novel does not offer are (1) the “text to speech” option which assists students who are more auditory they can plug in their earphones into the Kindle and there is a “read aloud” feature for students who want to listen to the novel being read; (2) the dictionary feature for students who are constantly checking vocabulary and asking for definitions of words. Students just have to highlight a word and the definition automatically pops up; and (3) the annotation feature where students can take notes and do various other functions that the Kindle Touch offers.  Ms. Tocacelli said that the device does have WiFi but it does not have internet so students can only obtain “book” options.  She said that she is also collecting data as a part of a research project on the use of this device versus students using regular paperback novels.


Mr. Dougherty said that the initiative that was brought to him by Dr. Lishak was to establish a “distance learning activity” with East Hanover Middle School.  He said that it involves the use of Skype which is software that allows communication between parties and it does give the option of video conferencing.  Mr. Dougherty said that a teacher in East Hanover, Christine Hagerman, who is a sixth grade social studies teacher and he planned out units on Ancient and Modern China and Ancient and Modern India.  He said that the two classes would video conference approximately three times per week and students in the both classes not only would be able to see each other but also the students were able to have their own laptop with the Skype software downloaded and they were able to collaborate and together with a student from East Hanover.  Mr. Dougherty said that he was able to do various activities such as webquest and group presentations and other activities that allowed for students to collaborate.  He said that the students loved the experience.  Mr. Dougherty said that this activity taught students responsible use of the internet.  He hoped that this activity might also be used to link Kawameeh to Burnet.


Mr. Malanda also congratulated Mr. Graf for all of his hard work and dedication and for making Kawameeh look like such great place. 

Mr. Arminio said that a few weeks ago the district lost one of its teachers, Marisa Caruso, who was a long time member of the Hannah Caldwell School staff. He said that sometimes events in our lives become intertwined.  Mr. Arminio said that many years ago his Social Studies teacher at Kawameeh Middle School,  Lloyd Friedman, a beloved teacher of his and many others encouraged him to read a book entitled “Death Be Not Proud” by John Gunther.  He said that this book is a memoire about Gunther’s son who died of a brain tumor.  Mr. Arminio said that it became one of his favorite books.  He said that years later as an English teacher at Kawameeh he discussed this book with his class of which Marisa Caruso was a member and he recommended it to them.  Mr. Arminio said that years later when he and Ms. Caruso talked about the book, Ms. Caruso mentioned how much she enjoyed the book and how Mr. Friedman, her teacher also, was her favorite.  He said that the title of the book is an allusion to a sonnet by John Donne a poet of the 17th Century who is most known for another meditation called “No man is as an island entire of itself. Therefore, say not to know for whom the bell tolls, it tolls for thee.”  Mr. Arminio said that Ms. Caruso lived her life in Union, she went to school in Union, she taught in an elementary school in Union and she went to college at Kean University in Union.  He said that her daughter went through the Union Public Schools system; Ms. Caruso truly was a Union girl.  Mr. Arminio said that Ms. Caruso has left us all too  soon but she forever remains a Union girl in our hearts.  He said that Ms. Caruso was known by some as a person who loved to laugh and her laugh was contagious.  Mr. Arminio said that Ms. Caruso was known by all as a caring person who wanted nothing more than to have her students in first grade to be successful and to learn to read.  He said that the staff at Hannah Caldwell School have formed a committee to start a memorial scholarship in Ms. Caruso’s name which will be awarded to a Union High School graduating senior who attended Hannah Caldwell School and who has chosen to attend college to become a teacher.  Mr. Arminio read the following excerpt from John Donne’s sonnet that refers to the book:  “Death be not proud.  Though some have called thee mighty and dreadful for thou are not so.  One short sleep pass, we wake eternally and death shall be no more.  Death thou shalt die.”   


Mr. Perkins asked everyone to take a moment to reflect on Ms. Caruso’s contributions to the district.  He said that she was a good friend to a lot of people. 


Mr. Nufrio said that Ms. Caruso carried on the tradition of her Dad.  He said that he had worked with her father who was an English teacher in the Elizabeth School District.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr.  Martin  said that there is so much good news to report in the district.  He said that the area just went through a terrific experience with Hurricane Sandy. Dr. Martin said that school district across the state were confronted with challenges that most school districts have not seen before and Union Township was no exception.  He said that he wanted to comment on how well the school district worked with the Township of Union.  Dr. Martin said that supplies and manpower were shared freely.  He wanted to recognize several individuals who helped the district get through the difficult time.  Dr. Martin said that Lil Detjen is the individual in the district who employees call when they are going to be absent and she coordinates substitutes throughout the district.  He said that there are close to 1,000 individuals who call her for this service.  Dr. Martin said that when it came to that time when school was getting ready to reopen, Ms. Detjen had a mammoth job because there were many people who were stranded in their homes; without electricity and water for days; their children were there and it would be difficult for some individuals to return to work.  He said that Ms. Detjen had to find substitute teachers so that when school reopened, it would be up and running.  Dr. Martin said that she worked tirelessly around the clock taking phone calls and calling substitute teachers back and forth for three or four days until she got everything together.  He also thanked Ms. Detjen’s husband, Cliff, who works as a security monitor at Burnet Middle School but stayed with Lil and made dozens of phone calls to help get the district up and running.  


Dr. Martin also recognized Mr. Tatum and Dr. Lishak, Assistant Superintendents in the district.  He said that throughout the week that school was closed there were strategic planning meetings that they were called in to attend.  Dr. Martin said that it was necessary to meet with Township officials and figure out how the district would manage and get school opened and running.  He said that both Dr. Lishak and Mr. Tatum were invaluable in getting into town, sitting at those meetings and finding ways, administratively, to make things happen.  

Dr. Martin recognized Chris Capodice, the President of the U.T.E.A. the labor union that represents many of the individuals who work in the school district.  He said that Mr. Capodice was on the phone with him continually asking questions and coming up with solutions.  Dr. Martin said that they worked hand in hand and Mr. Capodice represented his constituents beautifully.  He said that Mr. Capodice also sat at planning sessions and worked with his members to get the schools up and running.


Dr. Martin also recognized Ann Hart who is the Technology Director in the district.  He said that she used every bit of technology that the district had up and running to advance the district toward opening schools, getting information out to parents, students and faculty and moving the district forward.  Dr. Martin said that Ms. Hart came to planning sessions and worked tirelessly to see if technology could help in any way.  

Dr. Martin recognized Karen Dunn, who is the Executive Union County Business Administrator and Joe Passiment, who is the Executive Superintendent of Union County.  He said that both were on the phone with him asking “What can we do for you?”  “What do you need?”  Dr. Martin said that one of the things that the district needed was diesel fuel for the school buses.  He said that Ms. Dunn made sure that the district got the diesel fuel so that the district could reopen school and run its buses.  


Dr. Martin thanked Mr. Damato, the Board Secretary and Board Attorney. He said that Mr. Damato was first on the scene as soon as the hurricane hit.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Damato left his home and came to Union to survey all of the buildings to see if they were safe.  He said that Mr. Damato called him and Mr. Perkins and communicated continually back and forth throughout the crisis, keeping the them abreast of what was going on, where the district was hit and what was needed to get the district up and running. 


Dr. Martin could not say enough about the fact that while this crisis was going on, Mr. Perkins’ daughter-in-law was giving birth in New York City.  He said that there were tremendous challenges with electricity at the hospital where she was admitted.  He said that Mr. Perkins had tremendous personal challenges upon him and his family.  Dr. Martin said that at the same time Mr. Perkins was in constant communication with him, Mr. Damato and other Township officials to make sure that the public schools in Union were protected and that the district was up and running.  


Mr. Damato said that he knew that everyone in the district was busy trying to protect their own homes and families and he gave credit to district employees who made their way into work to assist in the cleanup and to get the buildings ready to be used as schools again.  He said that there was a lot of wind damage to the buildings, many trees down and the lion’s share of these problems were addressed by Mr. Wiggins, the supervisor of buildings and grounds and his maintenance and custodial staff.  Mr. Damato said that it was a very difficult time for everyone.  He said that every employee that was called in, did so, and spent as much time as was required to get the buildings back in shape.  Mr. Damato said that there were several meetings with Township officials and also the Transportation Department.  He thanked Mrs. Calderone and Mr. Marsillo, the two supervisors in the transportation department, who spent many hours riding around the Township to see what streets were navigable and which were not.  Mr. Damato said that there was a lot of discussion as to whether the district could open certain schools and not others because certain areas of town were hit so badly.  He said that this was invaluable information to the district.  


Mr. Damato said that Ms. Dunn was presented with the problem of getting diesel fuel and she sent the National Guard to Union to deliver fuel.  He said that he was kind of impressed by that fete.  Mr. Damato said that there were so many people that pulled together to get things ready for the opening of school.  


Mr. Damato also thanked the people from Aramark, Sarah Bridges in particular, for leadership under heavy fire.  He said that all of the commodities that the district had in its freezers had to be thrown out, due to lack of refrigeration and the district lost a great deal of food in every school.  Mr. Damato said that this was a restocking issue which had to wait until the power was turned on and restock immediately in order to make sure that students had breakfast, snacks and lunch when school reopened. 


Mr. Damato also thanked Mrs. Birch, the Township Clerk, who in the midst of all of the chaos had Election Day.  He said that since several of the district’s schools are used as polling places and power and light had to be brought to certain places which were without power.  Mr. Damato said that this was a challenge for everyone.  He said the district pulled together with the Town and some of the assets such as generators, were reallocated to help “power up” the polling places. 


Mr. Damato also thanked Mr. Vieira who spent many hours at the Administration Building distributing  paychecks.  He said that he appreciated the teamwork of everyone.


Mr. Perkins said it was a real joy to watch the cooperation of everyone during this crisis.  He said that one of the things that the district had to know was what personnel assets were available to the district in order to reopen school and he thanked Mrs. Detjen for her efforts in that regard.  


Mr. Perkins said from a personal point of view, his daughter-in-law was scheduled to deliver by caesarian section at NYU Medical Center on Monday the 29th of October, the day of the storm and NYU Medical Center was evacuated that night.  He said fortunately the doctor could not make it, called his daughter-in-law in advance and said “let’s postpone this procedure until Wednesday” but by then the facility was closed.   Mr. Perkins said that his grandson was born at Mt. Sinai Hospital on Halloween in the midst of bans of getting vehicles into Manhattan without three people and other problems.  He said that he and his wife spent the entire week in Brooklyn at his son’s apartment where there was power and heat. Mr. Perkins said that he did stay there until Saturday when he came back to Union to meet with Dr. Martin, Mr. Damato, Mr. Capodice and representatives from the Town and issues of re-opening school were discussed.  He said that it was decided that schools would not be opened any early than they had to due to the safety of the students.  Mr. Perkins said that on Election Day, there was a meeting of key staff  and each element of interest was discussed.  He said that he was very proud of the district staff for the contributions that they made during the crisis.  Mr. Perkins said that Dr. Martin was the CEO of the whole operation during the course of the event and while he is handing out accolades, Dr. Martin’s home was without power in Wayne and made the trip to Union for the appropriate meetings.  


Mr. Perkins said that he was interested in hearing anyone involved as well as individual teachers as to what the district did right and what it did wrong.  He thanked the district staff.  


Mrs. Gaglione thanked the whole community and she was very proud of Union for coming through this crisis and everyone working together.  She said that she had opportunity to speak with some of the Township’s maintenance workers during the time they were chopping down trees on her property.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she appreciated everything that Mr. Wiggins and his staff did to get the schools back in shape.


Mr. Layden said that a while back the district instituted something called “global connect” and he was impressed as a parent of a Union student, how informed Dr. Martin kept everyone of everything that was going on during the hurricane and its aftermath.  He also thanked Mr. Wiggins and the entire staff, especially the Township Officials who worked hard to ensure that when schools re-opened that they were as safe as they could be.


Dr. Martin said that the October attendance statistics show that students during the month of October were here 96.6%  and the staff 95.5% of the time. 


Dr. Martin congratulated the Union Education Foundation and Sue Lipstein, President of that organization.  He said that the brick walkway in front of Union High School was dedicated yesterday and it is a beautiful, new walkway made up of individual bricks that were donated by individuals.  Dr. Martin said that each brick has an inscription.  He said that it is a lovely addition to the high school’s campus.


Dr. Martin thanked everyone who helped the two families that was destroyed by fire during the hurricane.  He said that there are numerous groups including the U.T.E.A. that stepped forward, put together a collection and thousands of dollars have poured in for this purpose.  Dr. Martin said that the families were very grateful for the support.


Dr. Martin invited the entire community to see the Union High School production of Xanadu  next  November 29, 30 and December 1 at 7:30 p.m. and December 2 a matinee at 2 p.m.  He said that this family friendly show by the high school’s award winning production company is sure to be a hit with all members of the family.  Dr. Martin said that if you have never seen a Union High School production, you must come and see Xanadu.  

Dr. Martin said that there will be two “Breakfasts with Santa” in Union.  He said that the Union Township Education Association will hold a breakfast on Saturday, December 15th in the Union High School Cafeteria from 9 to 11:30 a.m.; admission  is  $8  for  adults and $5 for children.   Dr. Martin said that on December 1st  there will be also be “breakfast with Santa” at Applebee’s; the first seating at 8 a.m. and the second seating at 9 a.m. and this is being sponsored by the Township of Union Veteran’s Alliance Memorial Day Parade Committee.  He said that all of the district schools participate in the Memorial Day Parade and throughout the year the district assists in building the fund for that parade.  


Dr. Martin said that there is a teacher at Union High School named Sandy Mangarella who is an AP English teacher.  He said that AP stands for Advanced Placement.  Dr. Martin said that there are different AP courses offered at the high school and if student take these courses in high school, and then takes a national exam and does well in the exam, they can earn college credits.  He said that the high school has good AP programs.  Dr. Martin said that one of the things that can be a drawback in taking these courses is that some students cannot afford to pay to take the exam that is offered at the end of the course because it is expensive. He said that some students take the course but unfortunately cannot take the exam to earn the college credits.  Dr. Martin said that Ms. Mangarella’s class came up with the idea of having an International Café at Union High School and it will take place on December 11th.   He said that the money that the students raise at this event will go toward the purchase of the exams that students will take at the end of the AP class.  Dr. Martin said that this fundraiser will assist students in taking AP exams.  He said that this is one of the finest examples of what Union wants in students.  Dr. Martin said invited everyone to attend the International Café on Tuesday, December 11th from 3 to 7 p.m. at the Union High School Cafeteria to support this great cause. 


Dr. Martin said that last month he gave the violence and vandalism report for the preceding year and it was asked by the Board if he could break down the incidents by school.  He gave his report as follows:

Counts of incidents by category:   


Violence – 108 incidents throughout the district


Burnet Middle School – 60


Franklin School – 1


Hamilton School – 4


Hannah Caldwell School – 11


Kawameeh Middle School – 18


Union High School – 14


Vandalism – 2 incidents throughout the district


Burnet Middle School – 2


Weapons – 2 incidents throughout the district


Burnet Middle School - 2


Substance Abuse – 6 incidents  throughout the district


Burnet Middle School – 6

Dr. Martin said that Burnet Middle School seemed to have the lion’s share of incidents on this report and this did not come as a surprise to him.  He said that the district has been talking to the State of New Jersey, Department of Education who looked at these statistics and said “we think you have to take a look at Burnet Middle School” .  Dr. Martin said what happened is that Burnet Middle School was over reporting.  He said in their zealous nature to make sure whatever happened at the school was reported.  Dr. Martin said an example of this is that one of the categories that is tracked is theft; no one wants to see students steal anything; but the only theft that should be tracked is for items in excess of $10.  He said that there was a student last year at Burnet who stole a pencil and a report was made on that student for theft.  Dr. Martin said that there is an eagerness on the part of Burnet’s faculty and administration to report everything but even the State Department of Education counseled the district to get training for Burnet so that every incident is reported because it gives a skewed picture.  

Dr. Martin said that the next section of the report is as follows:


Action Taken:


Police Notified – no complaint – 1


Police Notified – with a complaint filed – 4


Out of school suspensions – 125 total in district

Burnet Middle School – 77


Franklin School – 1


Hannah Caldwell School – 5


Kawameeh Middle School – 16


Union High School – 26


Offenders and Victims 


Student Offenders – 136 total in district

Burnet Middle School – 71


Franklin School – 1


Hamilton School – 3


Hannah Caldwell School – 10

Kawameeh Middle School – 27


Union High School – 24


Student Victims – 75 total in district


Burnet Middle School – 39


Franklin School – 1


Hamilton School -4


Hannah Caldwell School – 10


Kawameeh Middle School – 12


Union High School – 9


Student/Personnel Victims – 3 total in district


Burnet Middle School – 1


Union High School – 2

Program provided upon disciplinary action 

Assignments, instruction and/or support services – 79 total in district

Burnet Middle School – 68

Hannah Caldwell School – 1

Union High School – 10

Home assignment/home instruction – 81 total in district
Burnet Middle School – 68

Union High School – 13

Dr. Martin said that when there are problems there have to be reports done and he wants all schools to report accurately.  He said that what was uncovered by breaking out the numbers was that there was a bit of over reporting and in some respects that can be a positive thing because he would rather the schools over report than not report or hide incidents that occur.  Dr. Martin said that Dr. Lishak has asked the State Department of Education for everyone in the district to get training on this issue so that the numbers will be more accurate as time goes by and that training will take place within the next month.

Mrs. McNeil said that she assumed that the numbers for out of school suspensions at Burnet Middle School were pretty high and she hoped that the students who have been suspended are receiving instruction.  She asked if it should be reported if students were placed in the extended day program at the high school as a result of violence or vandalism incidents.  Dr. Martin said that the extended day program is a part of the high school so those numbers would be in the high school numbers; it is not a separate category.  He thought Mrs. McNeil’s point was well taken about the numbers at Burnet Middle School and the best he can say is that the administration is well aware of it at this point and is working to get the numbers more in line.  

Mr. Nufrio said that it was too bad Mr. Gibbons was not present.  He was particularly pleased to see low numbers from the high school given the size and the population of that school.  Mr. Nufrio said that he shares the same concern as Mrs. McNeil with regard to the out of school suspensions.  He said that he realized that some infractions absolutely mandate out of school suspension but perhaps in the training that the district will be getting from the State, alternatives can be found to address some of the lesser infractions so that out of school suspensions can be avoided.  Mr. Nufrio said he was pleased to see that the other schools have extremely low numbers.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Moved by Mrs. McNeil, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolutions be adopted:
E-1.  
AMEND 2012-2013 OUT OF DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT LIST


That approval be given to amend the 2012-2013 Out-of-District Atypical Student Placement List in accordance with the information appended to the non public portion of these minutes.
E-2.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS


That approval be given to amend the list of students removed from the rolls [two (2) students exited for the period October 1 through October 31, 2012; a total of  eleven (11) students exited for the 2012-2013 school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the non public portion of these minutes.
E-3.
APPROVE NONPUBLIC NO CHILD LEFT BEHIND (NCLB) TITLE I AGREEMENT – UNION COUNTY EDUCATIONAL SERVICES COMMISSION


That the board approve Nonpublic No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Title I Agreement with Union County Educational Services Commission in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
E-4.
APPROVE NJQSAC DISTRICT PERFORMANCE REVIEW FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve NJQSAC District Performance Review for 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-5.
APPROVE NJQSAC DISTRICT STATEMENT OF ASSURANCE FOR THE 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve NJQSAC District Statement of Assurance for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that the following resolutions be adopted:
F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated October 31, 2012 be accepted.
F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated October 31, 2012 be accepted.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(d), I certify that as of October 31st, 2012 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1.

___________________________      __________________


    James J. Damato


  Dated
Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(e), we certify that as of October 31st 2012 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriate section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.
F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-5.  ACCEPT COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT (CAFR) AND AUDITOR’S MANAGEMENT REPORT


That the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) and the Auditor’s Management Report be accepted in accordance with the information on file in the office of the Secretary. 
F-6.
APPROVE CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 AND 18A:18A-10(a) 

That the board approve contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 18A:18A-10(a) and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-7.
APPROVE THE FOLLOIWNG LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21)


That the Board approve following list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21):  (a) IEPlanners Inc. - $3,422 – Volleyball team fundraiser – Union High School Athletics; (b) Scholastic Book Fairs - $2,217.17 – book fair purchases – Kawameeh Middle School; (c) Forest Lodge, LLC - $1,600 – 1st deposit for 8th grade trip on June 17, 2013 – Kawameeh Middle School; (d) Forest Lodge, LLC - $1,600 – 2nd deposit for 8th grade trip on June 17, 2013 
F-8.
APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 AND BOARD POLICY FILE CODE 6471


The committee recommends and I so move that the Board approve districtwide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-9.
PREAPPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 


That the Board pre-approve districtwide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-10.
ACCEPT DONATIONS


That the Board accept the following donations:  (a) Modell’s, Inc. – $108.07 for use by Burnet Middle School PBSIS Committee; (b) Target - $243.48 for use by Burnet Middle School; (c) Target - $553.54 for use by Washington Elementary School; (d) Union Taxi - $100 for use by Burnet Middle School; (e) Target - $474.85 for use by Connecticut Farms Elementary School; (f) Target - $54.34 for use by Hamilton Elementary School; (g) Target - $247.74 for use by Kawameeh Middle School
F-11.
APPROVE REIMBURSEMENT SERVICES AGREEMENT – AFLAC


That the board approve renewal of Reimbursement Services Agreement with AFLAC in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Galante that the following resolutions be adopted:

O-1.
APPROVE BUS EMERGENCY EVACUATION AND SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:17-11.2 the board approve the following bus emergency evacuation and security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-2.
APPROVE DISCARD OF TEXTBOOKS


That the board approve discard of textbooks in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-3.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HIB CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB) conclusions for the period October 8th through November 12th 2012.    
O-4.
APPROVE WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – CROSSROADS CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP CHURCH


That the board approve waiver of rental fees for use of Battle Hill gym every Thursday from January through March 2013 from 7 to 9 p.m. by Crossroads Christian Fellowship Church, 2815 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey for their upcoming volleyball/basketball program.  The organization will be responsible for utility costs as well as any custodial fees that apply.   

O-5.
APPROVE ANNUAL REVIEW AND REVISIONS OF UNIFORM MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT 


That the board approve Annual Review and Revisions of Uniform Memorandum of Agreement between Education and Law Enforcement Officials in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-6.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR FRANKLIN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL INTERCOM, CLOCK AND PA/SOUND SYSTEM UPGRADES – POTTER ARCHITECTS


That the board accept proposal from Potter Architects, 410 Colonial Avenue, Union, New Jersey (Proposal #2012105) for Franklin Elementary School Intercom, Clock and PA/Sound System Upgrades in an amount not to exceed $13,800 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-7.
APPROVE USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL MAIN GYM – TOWNSHIP OF UNION POLICE DEPARTMENT


That the board approve use of Union High School Main Gym on Sunday, December 16, 2012 from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. by Township of Union Police Department PBA Local #69 to sort and pack up toys which were collected during the Santa In Blue Toy Drive for distribution.
DISCUSSION:


Mr. Damato said that with regard to resolution O-6, the Franklin School Intercom system has been broken for awhile and it needs to be fixed.  He said that it is something that cannot wait any longer.  Mr. Damato said that Dr. Martin is aware of the problem.  He said that when the office communicates with the classrooms it is not proper communication and not where it should be.  Mr. Damato said that the district wants the system to be working at 100% so that if in the event someone needs to contact a classroom or call from a classroom, that communication will be received by the main office.  He said that right now it is sort of a makeshift type of system that works but is not working the way it should and it would be a much better situation if the system could be repaired.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Wiggins has been in the process of getting proposals from various companies.  He was hoping that this project could be completed in short order because there is a real urgency to get the system up and running as soon as possible.

Mrs. Gaglione asked about the discarded textbooks. She said she did not know in what shape they were in and would it be possible to have them sent to schools that lost everything during the storm.  Dr. Lishak said that the textbooks are not actually discarded.  She said that once the board approves them, the textbook titles are posted on a State approved website and they are available for all public schools to take advantage of.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if the district could donate them to another district.  Dr. Lishak said that the district is required to list all discarded textbooks on a state website and every district knows that they can go to that website in the event they are looking for a certain textbook.  Mrs. Gaglione asked how long the books are kept on the site.  Dr. Lishak said that they are kept for 90 days.  

Mr. Nufrio asked if the fee listed in resolution O-6 was the fee that Potter Architects was charging or is that the projected cost of this project.  Mr. Damato said that this is the fee that Potter Architects is charging for development of the plans.  He thought that the projected cost was in the area of $100,000 to $200,000.  Mr. Damato said that it depends on how much and how detailed the district gets into it.  He said that Mr. Wiggins has been dealing with many vendors and the in-house licensed electrician has been dealing with it as well.  Mr. Damato said that wherever we can, we will try to save some money.  Mr. Nufrio asked if any of the system could be salvaged.  Mr. Damato said it was an old system and possibly some of the wiring could be salvaged but it would probably be in the district’s best interest to revamp the entire system.  He said that anything that is usable and dependable will be salvaged. 

Mrs. Salazar said that in case of emergency she felt that repair of the intercom at Franklin School was necessary and urgent.  


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolution P-1 be adopted:

P-1.   APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


The Superintendent recommends, the committee concurs and I so move that Personnel Actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione,  Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Galante


MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolutions P-2 through P-13 be adopted:
P-2.
APPROVE SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the Board approve the November 2012 Substitute/Home Instruction List, Substitute Custodians, Substitute Cafeteria/ Playground Aides; Classroom Assistants and Secretaries and Substitute Bus Drivers and Bus Aides and Substitute After School Monitors  in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-3.
ACCEPT LETTER OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff:  (a)  Laura F. Adams, long term substitute, effective December 21, 2012; (b) Anthony W. Davis, SFC, USA, RET, Army  Instructor at Union High School, effective August 1, 2013 (retirement)
P-4.
APPROVE LEAVES FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves for the following staff: (a) Linda Steeb, math teacher at Kawameeh Middle School, unpaid family leave for the period October 25th, 2012 through January 25th, 2013; (b) Noel Cruz, part-time bus driver unpaid medical leave for the period November 1st, 2012 through January 1st, 2013; (c) Lisa Cassano, pre-school disabled teacher  at  Battle  Hill School maternity and unpaid family leave for the period February 1st through June 16th, 2013; (d) Shannon Durak, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, extended child rearing leave for the period December 3, 2012 through January 1, 2013; (e) Megan Diaz, teacher at Livingston School, maternity and extended family leave for the period January 14 through May 31, 2013 (f) Christine Veglia, unpaid family leave for the period October 29th, 2012 through January 3rd, 2013; (g) Christine Drivas, A.A.P. teacher at Franklin and Livingston Elementary Schools for the period December 22, 2012 through May 6, 2013
P-5.
AMEND LIST OF SCOREBOARD OPERATORS


That the board amend list of Scoreboard Operators for wrestling matches to include Russ Cannavo at a rate of $60 for one game; $80 for two games and $125 for three games in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-6.
APPROVE SECURITY MONITORS FOR UNION HIGH SCHOOL PRODUCTION OF XANADU

That the board approve security monitors for Union High School Production of “Xanadu” for performances on November 29 and 30, December 1 and 2, 2012 as follows:  Helene Lateiner; Ron Lateiner; Valerie Desamours; Dee Stewart; Gayle Sumner; Mark D’Aloia; Patricia Frazier; Carlos Esquivel; Joe Florio; Tony Manderichio and Tony Stewart.  There will be four monitors working each performance at a rate of $22.22 per hour for four hours or not to exceed $88.88 per person.  The cost for each performance will not exceed $355.52 and the total cost for all four performances will not exceed $1,422.08.
P-7.
APPROVE RELATED SERVICES FOR AN OUT OF DISTRICT STUDENT – BERGEN COUNTY SPECIAL SERVICES


That the board approve Bergen County Special Services, 327 East Ridgewood Avenue, Paramus, NJ to provide Related Services for an out of district student at Millburn Regional Day School at a rate of $62 per 30 minutes, not to exceed $2480 for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (Acct No. 11-000-216-320-01-19)

P-8.
PROVIDE INTERPRETING SERVICES FOR EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES-MOUNTAIN LAKES BOARD OF EDUCATION


That the board approve Mountain Lakes Board of Education, Lake Drive School, 10 Lake Drive, Mountain Lakes, NJ to provide interpreting services for extracurricular activities for a district student who attends the Lake Drive Program in an amount not to exceed $8,000 for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.  (These services are in accordance with student’s IEP and will be charged to Acct No. 11-000-216-320-01-19)

P-9.
APPROVE PRESENTATION ON IMPLEMENTATION OF ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY – TIMPANO


That the board approve Joanne Timpano, district occupational therapist, make a presentation regarding implementation of assistive technology at a rate of $40 per hour not to exceed $400 for the 2012-2013 school year. (Acct # 11-000-223-110-01-19)

P-10.
APPROVE PARENT WORKSHOP – HRDINA


That the board approve Daniel Hrdina, district teacher, to present at a parent workshop  at a rate of $40 per hour for two hours or not to exceed $80 for the 2012-2013 school year (Acct # 11-000-223-110-01-19)

P-11.
APPROVE PARENT WORKSHOP – DaTORRE


That the board approve Dalila DaTorre, district speech therapist to present at a parent workshop at a rate of $40 per hour for two hours or not to exceed $80 for the 2012-2013 school year (Acct #11-000-223-110-01-19)

P-12.
APPROVE PARENT WORKSHOP – SEUGLING


That the board approve Daniel Seugling, district school psychologist, to present at a parent workshop at a rate of $40 per hour for two hours or not to exceed $80 for the 2012-2013 school year (Acct # 11-000-223-110-01-19)

P-13.
APPROVE WORKSHOP ON LEARNING DISABILITIES TO CHILD STUDY TEAM STAFF – McCLOSKEY


That the board approve George McCloskey, Ph.D. to deliver a three hour workshop on Learning Disabilities to Child Study Team staff at a rate not to exceed $450 for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes (Acct #11-000-219-320-02-19)
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolution P-14 be adopted:

P-14.
APPROVE DISMISSAL OF EMPLOYEE #10559


That the board approve dismissal of employee #10559 effective immediately.  Employee will be paid for sixty (60) days as per contract that the Union Township Education Association (U.T.E.A.) has with the Board of Education.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley,  Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mrs. Gaglione


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolution P-15 be adopted:
P-15.
APPROVE SALARY CLASS CHANGES FOR TEACHERS AND TEACHER ASSISTANT STIPENDS FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve Salary Class Changes for teachers and teacher assistant stipends for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mrs. McNeil


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Mr. Perkins asked if the board was prepared to move resolution L-1.  Mr. Damato said that this afternoon he received an e-mail which had a signed agreement as it was revised.  He said that there was nothing confidential in nature in regard to this matter.  Mr. Damato said that Legacy Management Company was hired as the district’s construction manager on the Central-Five/Jefferson project.  He said that a few months ago, the district submitted paperwork to NJSDA  for state aid grant monies.  Mr. Damato said in accordance with that submission, the district submitted a detailed invoice for all of the costs and expenses in addition to the invoice the district had to submit certifications from various individuals one of which was the construction manager.  He said that when this certification was reviewed by NJSDA we realized at the time of the submission that Legacy Construction Management did not have the proper credentials to work on project of this size.  Mr. Damato said it was a very unusual circumstance because Legacy Construction Management has been in business for many years.  He said that the two principals that formed Legacy Construction were principals in another firm; that firm was pre-qualified in an unlimited amount so that they could do school construction work on any school project.  Mr. Damato said that unfortunately for Legacy Construction Management they thought that when they formed the new company, that pre-qualification would have carried over following the principals of the predecessor firm and that was not the case.  He said that the principals nevertheless signed a form that they were qualified but the State advised the district that they were not.  Mr. Damato said that Legacy Construction Management has left the Central-Five/Jefferson School project and the agreement referred to in resolution L-1 memorializes the fact that they are leaving.  He said that at this meeting under P-1, the board has appointed, Paul Fariello as the construction manager on the project.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Fariello was an employee of Legacy Construction Management until last Friday and he has been working on this project since it started.  He said that since Mr. Fariello has been on-site working on the day to day problems, the board of education decided to hire him as the construction manager and he will continue in the same role that he has worked in for all the time that he has worked with Legacy Construction Management.  
LEGAL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that the following resolution be adopted:
L-1.
APPROVE SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT – LEGACY MANAGEMENT COMPANY


That the board approve Settlement Agreement with Legacy Management Company in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 

DISCUSSION:


Mrs. Gaglione asked if there were any other issues that had to be resolved which occurred over the time period that Legacy was on the job.  Mr.  Damato said that there are none to his knowledge; however, this agreement does not absolve that company from any prior acts.  He said that the board is not granting Legacy Management Company a release if they are somehow responsible for something that happened on that job site then the board of education would have recourse against Legacy.  Mrs. Gaglione said that this agreement would end their term with the district.  Mr. Damato said that was correct.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by  Mrs. Gaglione,  seconded by Mr. Arminio that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


None

NEW BUSINESS


Mrs. Gaglione said that she had the pleasure of attending the NJ School Board Association convention and she believed it was very important for administrators  and everyone in the school district to be educated and she believed that as a school board member, it was her responsibility to be educated.  She said 

that she attended many seminars when she was at the convention.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the NJ School Board Association offers many informative seminars throughout the year. 


Mrs. Gaglione said that she has spoken to Dr. Lishak about a Junior Achievement program which she got information on during the convention.  She said that she was a member of Junior Achievement when she was younger and she felt that it helped her a lot in her career choices.  Mrs. Gaglione said that Junior Achievement has a wonderful program where CORE curriculum materials are provided in order to teach students about finance and business.  She said that there was no charge to the district for the educational materials.  Mrs. Gaglione thought it would be a great program to institute in the district if possible.


Mr. Arminio wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC


Mr. Capodice, President of U.T.E.A. said that some of his comments tonight will echo comments that were made by others earlier this evening.  He said that Hurricane Sandy was obviously a terrible tragedy and he hoped everyone was getting back to normal.  Mr. Capodice said that he had some people that he wanted to thank.   He thanked Dr. Martin for his accessibility during this time; he was always reachable by phone and was willing to work out problems.  Mr. Capodice also thanked Mr. Vieira and his staff for their effort to get things back on track.  He said that Mr. Vieira personally came in to distribute paychecks to some members.  Mr. Capodice said that Mr. Vieira’s staff came on Saturday and Sunday before the storm to make sure that payroll checks were completed and everyone could get paid on time.  He said that he also wanted to thank Mrs. Detjen who was able to coordinate substitutes for the opening of school.  


Mr. Capodice said with regard to the families in Vauxhall who lost their house and belongings in a fire, the U.T.E.A. was proud to announce that they took up a collection and have raised close to $2,000 and some staff members also went shopping for the families and purchased clothing, dishes, pots and pans, etc., to get them back on their feet as quickly as possible.  Mr. Capodice said that in addition to the U.T.E.A. efforts, there have been donations of food, furniture, etc. to help the community get back on track.


Mr. Capodice said that the U.T.E.A. will be holding “Breakfast with Santa” scheduled on December 15th at Union High School Cafeteria; the proceeds will support the U.T.E.A.’s philanthropic fund which is the fund distribute scholarships to graduating seniors.  He invited the entire community to attend this event.


Mr. Capodice commented on the ceremony to dedicate the Township of Union Education Foundation Walkway.  He said it was a beautiful ceremony and he applauded the board of education for their support in this endeavor.  Mr. Capodice said he was honored to attend.  


Mr. Capodice wished everyone in the community a very healthy and happy Thanksgiving.    
MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION


Moved by Mrs. Cooley, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the Board go into Executive Session to discuss personnel investigations and grievance matters without the presence of the public in accordance with the provisions of  N.J.S.A. 10:4- 2b.  The Board will disclose the discussion conducted during the executive session, with notice to the public, when the disclosure will not result in unwarranted invasion of individual privacy or prejudice to the best interests of the Board of Education and provided that such disclosure does not violate federal, state or local statutes and does not fall within the attorney/client privilege. 

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

THE BOARD RETURNED TO PUBLIC SESSION

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mrs. Gaglione,  seconded by Mrs. Salazar that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED






Respectfully submitted,






JAMES J. DAMATO
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